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President’s Message 
Kay Kurtz ‘74 

 

Attention Huskies! You don’t have to travel to New Orleans to celebrate the annual February 

celebration. Your Alumni Association is proud to present its biggest event of the winter sea-

son - Mardi Gras 2020 - right here on the East Side of the Mississippi – oops I mean -Lehigh 

River! 

Our ninth annual event, which kicks off another full year of Dieruff activities, will be held on 

Saturday, February 22nd from 7:00 PM to 11:00 PM at the East Side Youth Center. 

The Annual Mardi Gras Party, which began in 2012 as the very first event sponsored by the 

newly formed alumni association, is a great opportunity to reconnect with fellow classmates. 

In fact, the Class of 1990 is holding their 30
th
 Reunion at our event! 

New this year are fellow DHS alumni DJs – Harry Remaly ’80 and Tommy Brunner ’87. So, 

you Happy Huskies, contact your fellow graduates and reserve your own class table of 10 to-

day! 

Tickets are still only $15 per person, and can be purchased in the Dieruff Main Office, on our 

website (www.dieruff-alumni.org), or from our good friends at Stahley’s Restaurant. Although 

this great price already includes beer, soda, and snacks, you are welcome to BYOB and 

munchies.  

Also, 50-50 raffle tickets will be available to purchase, and a Mardi Gras photo area is 

planned for group photos or selfies. Don’t delay - to buy your tickets in advance to help us 

plan for enough refreshments.  If you procrastinate, a limited number of tickets will be availa-

ble at the door for $20.00. 

Come celebrate the cold weather as only Huskies can do. See you on February 22nd begin-

ning at 7PM. You won’t want to miss it! 

Laissez les bon temps rouler! 

Kay 

Let The Good Times Roll! 
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Second Street in "The Ward" was a tough place to grow 
up.  For Joe Prusak, it was just a natural way of life.  
Tough, but just a natural way of life.  Similarly, wrestling 
for Coach Dick King at Dieruff High School was tough, but 
that's the way Joe liked it. 

Those early years, with those "rough and tumble" experi-
ences, certainly influenced Joe's decision to enlist in the 
United States Marines immediately after high school 
graduation.  His commencement exercises were on June 
15, 1969.  Eight days later, his mother reluctantly drove 
him to 5th and Hamilton, and signed the necessary     
paperwork for Joe's enlistment.  Semper Fi.  

Joe Prusak shared his military story to over 200 veterans 
on Thursday evening, January 30, 2020.  They had all 
gathered at the Lehigh Valley Active Life facility for his 
program, a part of the Lehigh Valley Veterans History 
Project.  His presentation was compelling and dramatic. 

Prusak described the rigorous basic training at Paris Is-
land, and then the advanced infantry training at Camp 
Lejeune.  Yes, the training was difficult.  It was demand-
ing.  It was tough.  Candidly, no amount of training can 
adequately prepare any soldier for the harsh reality of 
war... as Joe would soon find out. 

His very first moments in Vietnam were quite sobering.  
As his flight landed, he observed several flight attendants 
were crying.  When he exited the plane, he saw a dozen 
flag-draped coffins being loaded for the return trip to the 
United States.  He gasped, and the 115-degree air en-
tered his lungs, initiating the young Marine to his new re-
ality.  Swiftly he was trucked to a camp where he was 
assigned to the 1st Marine Division, 3rd Battalion, 5th 
Marines, Mike Company, 3rd Platoon.  Additional intense 

training followed, and he was issued an M60 Machine 
Gun. 

His seven months, 22 days, in Vietnam were filled with 
the grim horrors of combat.  Frequent chopper rides, jun-
gle fighting, and battlefield casualties became the norm.  
Seeing fellow soldiers crippled and maimed scorched his 
brain.  Joe experienced his own injuries, including expo-
sure to agent orange.   

He caught malaria and was evacuated from Vietnam.  His 
journey home included stops in Japan, Alaska, San Fran-
cisco, McGuire Air Force Base, and finally to the Philadel-
phia Naval Hospital, where he spent his last four months.  
His weight had dropped from 165 to 125 pounds 

Emotionally and physically scarred, Joe has bravely 
sought to create a "normal" life after his Vietnam experi-
ence.  He went back to school, completing two years at 
LCCC, and then two more years at Mansfield College.  
He has been married for 30 years and has a daughter 
and a son.  He is now retired after a 38-year career with 
the State of Pennsylvania. 

Notwithstanding his health issues, to include heart prob-
lems and cancer from agent orange, Joe is justifiably 
proud of his military service.  His stirring commentary for 
the veterans attending his Lehigh Valley Veterans History 
Project touched many hearts, and scores of soldiers 
stood in line to shake his hand and thank him for his faith-
ful service. 

We would also like to render a solemn salute to LCpl   
Joseph Prusak, Vietnam Marine Veteran and proud  
member of the Dieruff Class of 1969. 

Joseph Prusak Shares Vietnam Story 
John Hughes ‘61 



 4 

 

"Honored!  Genuinely honored!"  Typically reserved in her 
verbal expressions, Ruth E. O'Connell, Class of 1961, was 
quite passionate describing the event that took place on 
Thursday, February 6, 2020.  She had been asked by one 
of the Dieruff swimmers, Jenise Gonzalez, to serve as an 
escort at the "Senior Day" Ceremonies.   

During the last several years, Ruth and Jenise have devel-
oped a unique bond.  Jenese has been a faithful member 
of the "Sew What?" Club, the after school sewing club that 
Ruth created and has managed since its inception 9 years 
ago.  The club meets every Wednesday, and selects pro-
jects based on their community service value.  Not only 
has Jenese learned how to sew, she has also taken great 
pride in giving back. 

Jenese has also been a faithful member of the Dieruff 
High School Swimming Team.  Interestingly, Ruth has 
been an avid swimmer her entire life.  In her early years, 
she and her family lived at 6th and Chew Streets in Allen-
town.  She learned how to swim, and developed those 
skills, at the Jewish Community Center, at the same inter-
section.  Her coach was none other than Dennis McGin-
ley, who later became the swim coach at Dieruff High 
School.  The Dieruff Natatorium bears his name, and his 
famous expression, "Swimming is Fun" is emblazoned on 
the wall. 

Back in the formative years of our alma mater, girls did not 
participate on the swim team.  It was for boys only.  The 
girls who were interested in swimming were active in the 
AquaDierettes, a synchronized swimming club.  Ruth was 
a shining star in that club.  Even now, Ruth swims every 
day at the YMCA on 15th Street and also at the Jewish 
Community Center on the west end of Allentown, where 
she logs her daily one mile swim. 

Last year, Ruth began to attend the Dieruff Swim Meets, 
in support of Jenese.  Faithfully, she would cheer her on, 
providing encouragement.  On occasion, she would even 
give Jenese new swim goggles.   

So, when it was time for Jenese to select her escorts for 
the Swim Team Senior Day event, she did not hesitate to 
ask Ruth to serve in that capacity.  The announcer on the 
speaker introduced Ruth as "Jenese's most faithful fan".  
Indeed, it was so very obvious that Ruth was "Honored!  
Genuinely honored!" 

Common Interests Create Bond 
John Hughes ‘61 
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Just wanted to fill you in on my Febru-
ary activities.  We met up with Toni 
and the Three Husketeers, a new res-
cue group.  We did a Meet and Greet 
at the Emmaus Winterblast on the 
Triangle. Met a lot of nice people and 
some huskies who are up for adop-
tion.  So many huskies need good 
homes.  I want to interview Toni and 
then pass the information along in the 
Korner.  It was fun and we had a nice 
long walk through Emmaus. 
 
Then we stopped at Husky High.   It 
was a basketball marathon with Allen.  
We only stayed about a half hour.  
The gym is so hot and there is really 
no safe place for me to sit.  But I did 
get a chance to look for gum under 
the bleachers.  Uncle John got some 
good pictures of me with our cheer-
leaders.  As we left, we visited with 
some of the Allen cheerleaders.  Nice 
young ladies and it is always good to 
extend the paw of friendship. 
 
I love being “Diva Dog” and really  

enjoy all the athletic, social and chari-

table events.  But thought I would take 

on another role – a storyteller, an edu-

cator for this month.  To celebrate 

love, wanted to share this with you.  It 

is a long read, but to anyone who has 

loved a dog and has received doggie 

unconditional love, this is for you:              

So, God Made a Dog 

And on the 9
th
 day, God looked down 

on his wide-eyed children and said, 

“They need a companion”. 

So, God made a dog.  

God said, “I need somebody willing to 

wake up and give kisses, pee on a 

tree, sleep all day, wake up again, 

give more kisses, then stay up until 

midnight, basking in the glare of a tel-

evision set”. 

So, God made a dog. 

God said, “I need somebody willing to 

sit, then stay, then roll over.  Then, 

with no ego or complaint, dress in hats 

they don’t need and costumes they 

don’t understand.  I need someone 

who can break wind without a first 

care, without a second thought, who 

can chase tails, sniff crotches, fetch 

sticks and lift spirits with a lick.  Some-

body who no matter what you didn’t 

do or couldn’t take, or didn’t win or 

couldn’t make, will love you without 

judgment just the same.” 

So, God made a dog.  

God said, “I need somebody strong 

enough to pull sleds and find bombs, 

yet gentle enough to love babies and 

lead the blind.  Somebody who will 

spend a day on the couch with a rest-

ing head, supportive eyes and lifts the 

spirits of a broken heart”. 

So, God made a dog.  

It had to be somebody who remained 

patient and loyal, even through loneli-

ness.  Somebody to care, cuddle, 

snuggle and nuzzle and cheer and 

charm, snore and slobber and eat the 

trash and chase the squirrels.  Some-

body who would bring a family togeth-

er with he selflessness of an open 

heart, somebody who would bark and 

then pant and then reply with the rapid 

wag of a tail when their best friend 

says, “Let’s go for a ride in the car”. 

So, God made a dog. 

Author unknown 

 

I am starting to shed, which is a sure 

sign of an early spring. Like everyone 

else, I am sooooooooooooooooooo 

sick of just rain and dampness.  So 

think Spring!! 

Love, 
 
Kiska V, Diva Dog 

Kiska’s Korner 
By Kiska V w/Karen Coleman 

Collage By: John Hughes 
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UPCOMING EVENTS 

To get your event listed, please email event before the  
24th of each month to: dhsalumninews@ptd.net 

 

February 22:    9th Annual Mardi Gras 7PM 

     East Side Youth Center  

     (SEE FRONT PAGE FOR DETAILS) 

February 29:            Nominations for 2020 WALL OF DISTINCTION due 

     (SEE PAGE 6 FOR DETAILS)  

March 4:    Alumni Association Monthly Meeting 6:30PM 

     Meilinger Center 

March 28:    Night Out With The Huskies 6:30PM 

     East Allentown Fire Company 

     (SEE PAGE 4 FOR DETAILS) 
 
         

All events can be found on the DHS Alumni Website:  www.Dieruff-Alumni.org 

 

 

Mardi Gras Tix Available! 


